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 Dr. Grant:  Thank you, General Dunn. 
 
 As General Fraser told us just a few moments ago, in the 
current fight air power is relatively uncontested, but we can’t 
be lulled into a false sense of security. 
 
 Picture with me for a moment how airmen in every generation 
have had to deal with that contested battlespace.  For me the 
pictures that come to mind are so many.  How about a B-17 in 
1944 on the way to bomb Alkersleben.  Imagine yourself as one of 
the turret gunners watching flack, watching Messerschmitts.  How 
about Desert Storm, 1991, the cockpit of an F-117 on the way to 
attack the kind of target that only it could strike?  Or how 
about any operating base today where you see our security forces 
airmen guarding the bases, be it in Afghanistan or other areas 
around the theater? 
 
 So as airmen, you know that dealing with a contested 
battlespace is what our nation expects from you.  So welcome to 
this panel this morning where I have three wonderful gentlemen 
here to talk about that contested battlespace of today and 
tomorrow. 
 
 Speaking first will be General Gary North who is back to 
this panel for the third time.  Thank you very much.  He is, of 
course, Commander of Pacific Air Forces, and prior to that was 
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our Commander over in CENTCOM. 
 
 Speaking next will be Lieutenant General Donald Wurster who 
is also back, I think, for the third time to this panel.  Thank 
you as well, General Wurster.  He is commander of Air Force 
Special Operations Command. 
 
 It’s my pleasure to welcome as our final speaker and the 
cleanup hitter, General Mark Welsh, Commander of U.S. Air Forces 
in Europe.  He came to that job, of course, from his time 
working with the CIA. 
 
 General North will speak first.  Over to you, General 
North. 
 
 General North:  Thanks very much.  It’s great to be here, 
folks.   
 
 As we look at anti-access and aerial denial there are 
several things we need to think about.  Our United States 
military forces have maintained the ability to establish and 
maintain air superiority and sea control and therefore freedom 
of movement for decades.  We have done this with integration, 
synchronization, throughout conflicts, major and minor.  So that 
freedom of movement is very important. 
 
 We’ve been so successful in our freedom of movement, in our 
ability to project expeditionary power, unchallenged, that today 
we face an environment that we must pay attention to.  Our 
adversaries, strategic adversaries around the world have taken 
advantage of their investments in both technical capabilities, 
designed to challenge our access to and our ability to maneuver 
in these areas where we have got strategic national interests. 
 
 So how we think about the battlespace, both air and sea 
control is very important.  I’ll talk specifically in the Asia 
Pacific environment.  To do that we’ve got to define what it is 
that we mean about battlespace -- either permissive, contested, 
and anti-access.  We all know the definitions.  It encompasses 
exactly what Willy Shelton talked about in his last talk in both 
space and cyber.  We can look at areas today like Afghanistan 
where you can say well, we’ve got a permissive air environment 
and permissive battlespace environment. 
 
 We have had this basically since Enduring Freedom started, 
in the initial days of Iraqi Freedom, and certainly after the 
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initial push in Desert Storm.  These are examples which were 
contested and then became permissive.  
 
 In today’s environment, though, we’ve got to contend with 
dramatic air defense threats that actively challenge our freedom 
of movement.  So there are nations, obviously our strategic 
adversaries, that are attempting to establish anti-access 
environments that would prohibit our air and sea forces from our 
ability to project the power that we must as a nation. 
 
 So as we go through this there are lots of things in our 
military operations that will not and cannot contend to operate 
in a pure vacuum, so it’s important that we take our territories 
as we maneuver to ensure that particularly in East Asia we look 
at these environments. 
 
 If you can click the slide here. 
 
 The first area in the battlespace is the Senkakus.  Clearly 
in the East China Sea, next slide please, the Senkaku Islands of 
the East China Sea are an area believed, obviously, to be very 
rich in resources, both natural gas and oil.  Currently claimed 
by both Japan, China and Taiwan.  China certainly has got 
territorial disputes with a number of other nations in the South 
China Sea, and it is clearly an area where extensive territorial 
sovereignty is an issue.   
 

The natural resources alone, if you can click one more 
time, please.  The natural resources alone are from an economic 
environment, not just a military control environment, something 
that we all need to pay extreme attention to.  Both the East 
China Sea and the South China Sea fall in what we all know as 
the First Island Chain.  This is the area off of China’s coast 
where the Chinese would like to be able to prevent excursions 
into in either peacetime or in military operations if it ever 
came to that.  So we’re very concerned about that First Island 
Chain and the control in both the East and the South China Sea. 

 
If you can click the slide again, please.  We look at what 

we call the Second Island Chain.  This is the area off the China 
coast which goes out to about 1800 miles.  Obviously that 1800 
miles rings into a lot of things with advanced weapons 
procurement and discussions. 

 
In a strategic domain, the Chinese military writings talk a 

lot about how to extend their power out to the Second Island 
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Chain, the 1800 miles, which would enable them to prevent other 
nations’ ability to have freedom of movement at that great 
range.  So this is a very large challenge as we look in not only 
PACOM but the component forces in our nation. 

 
Clearly we have looked at how the Chinese military, both 

their air and air defense forces, have undergone very rapid 
modernization over the last decade.  So let me just spend a 
moment to talk about that as we have focused a lot in the Middle 
East, in the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan.  During this period 
the Chinese military forces have been modernizing quite a bit. 

 
In 2000 less than 10 percent of their forces, their air 

forces were considered modern.  What do we call modern?  Their 
SU-27s, the F-10, the FB-7.   In their SAM forces, the double 
digit SAMs, the SA-10, the SA-20, the HQ-9 are modern.  So in 
2000 less than 10 percent were modern; in 2009 this number had 
risen to 25 percent for Chinese fighters and 45 percent in their 
air defense forces, so a very rapid modernization.  And as they 
structure into the next 10 to 15 years, their goal obviously is 
to become as modern as they can be. 

 
Obviously as General Fraser talked about, we’ve all watched 

the roll-out of the J-20 and their continued push to drive to 
have much more modern airplanes.  Obviously this is their first 
attempt to bring into their air forces a stealth platform or 
stealth-like platform, obviously yet to be determined in the 
expiration of capability.  But they are looking, as are the 
Russians with their PAK-FA to challenge our capability and 
technology in the stealth domain.  So while we have had an 
exclusive environment for stealth over the last decades, we’ve 
got to face today that in fact there are other nations that have 
learned and got the scientific and the technical capability to 
drive into the stealth domain. 

 
Also the PLA Navy, they have undergone dramatic 

modernization, upgrading both their surface and subsurface 
fleets.  In 2000 less than 5 percent of the Chinese naval forces 
were modern.  By 2009 their surface forces have increased to 25 
percent modern; and 50 percent in their submarine forces.  So 
not only are they modernizing rapidly, but we expect them to 
roll out by 2012 their first aircraft carrier.  While we don’t 
expect them to have the capability to launch airplanes from it 
for a couple of other years in the future, but we do expect them 
to roll this out by 2012. 

 

 
Professional Word Processing & Transcribing 

801-556-7255 
 



Contested Air Battlespace  5 
 

Next slide, please.   
 
The end result of this is China will eventually be able to 

attempt to deny a significant portion of East Asia through both 
short and medium range ballistic missiles, their anti-ship 
cruise missiles, and anti-ship ballistic missiles.  And clearly 
if you -- click one more time, please -- a number of our bases 
in the Pacific fall within that first and second island chain 
discussion out to the 1800 mile regime. 

 
So our question and our challenge, both strategically, 

operationally and then tactically with our equipment, is how we 
field our new technologies in our weapon systems to ensure that 
throughout the world our strategic adversaries will not have the 
capability to deny or degrade our force capability, both in air, 
space and cyberspace. 

 
This brings us into what frankly we all know about which is 

the air/sea battle concept.  I won’t go into that a lot.  I will 
tell you probably in modern history the first opportunity for 
air/sea battle was 1942 when the Doolittle Raiders as the Army 
Air Corps took off from a Navy carrier and did that dramatic 
event which really started to change the tide of the war in the 
Pacific. 

 
So the the air/sea battle construct and concept clearly 

will drive into our future forces the capability for us to 
integrate and synchronize between our air and naval forces to do 
what we must do.  Not only just in the Pacific but around the 
world. 

 
As we look at the budgetary constraints, the technology 

increases that our strategic adversaries have today we’ve got 
to, as General Shelton said, ensure that what we are producing 
can be produced on time, on cost, and then put into the hands of 
the most capable warfighters in the world, and that’s our young 
men and women in all of our services.  Then we have to be able 
to exercise appropriate and we have to be forward in our ability 
to project power because our strategic adversaries look at the 
United States and how we do our business, and they look at where 
we are and whether we are there permanently or whether we are in 
a temporary environment.  So we’ve got to have those forces 
forward. 

 
 We’ve got to be able to continue to be able to hold at risk 
any adversary any place in the world to the foot and to the 
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second and we will be able to do that with the great young men 
and women that we’ve got in the Air Force.   
 

So contested battlespace is important.  It’s important that 
we look at anti-access and aerial denial in a way that our 
youngsters will be able to talk as eloquently as our senior 
leaders, and then be able to execute in an anti-access and 
aerial denial environment.  That is kinetic, non-kinetic, any 
time, anywhere.  Thanks. 

 
[Applause]. 
 
Dr. Grant:  Awesome.  General Wurster, you’re next. 
 
Lt. Gen. Wurster:  Thank you.  It’s quite appropriate that 

I’m flanked by two able combat commanders because that really is 
the way Air Force Special Operations Command needs to function.  
We depend on the Air Force, all of the Special Operations Forces 
do, depend on a robust service capability which allows us to 
operate in enemy seams.  We don’t have the ability to knock down 
latest generation IADS.  We know the Air Force does.  Our 
challenge is to find a way to get in there to get done what 
needs to be done and to get back out and we’re going to be 
counting on cyber capability and space capability and a robust 
Air Force, air power capability, to enable us to do that.  In 
general we don’t much care how much noise we make going out.  We 
care about how much noise we make going in. 

 
As General North pointed out, we operate right now in a 

segment of the conflict spectrum that is particularly suited to 
the types of things that we do.  Tonight our gunships will kill 
the enemy.  Tonight our Air Force is on call for our JTACs on 
the battlefield to bring fires to make a difference at critical 
points in the fight forward in Afghanistan in particular.  We 
continue to befuddle the enemy’s attempts to have significant 
success, and that is extremely relevant. 

 
We also do that with great conscience.  I saw some comments 

about indiscriminate firing by AC-130s.  There is no such thing 
as indiscriminate fire by an AC-130.  If you’re killed by an AC-
130 it’s because it pointed at you.  [Laughter].  But our JTACs 
work with the ground force commanders in accordance with the 
rule of engagement and the conscience of what we’re doing on the 
battlefield.  Those stability operations that we’re working on 
right now while the Taliban are in winter quarters, those 
Special Forces teams scattered across Afghanistan with the 
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tremendous on-call air power that we have as a United States Air 
Force and the JTACs that they have forward based with them are 
connecting those ink blots together and when the Taliban come 
out of winter quarters I anticipate that they’re going to find 
the ground is much less tenable.  It’s others whose 
responsibility it is to do that, to really comment on the status 
of that, but I think it’s going to work.  I’ve seen it work in 
other places. 

 
The business that we are in right now is one of man-

hunting.  Global man-hunting.  When you see a bad guy come to a 
bad end some place in the world, we’re probably a part of it.  
And that’s really about the only way that we can afford to do 
this, where these are.  These snakes bit us, had babies, 
scattered them all over the world, and we’ve got to find those 
snakes down these hole and help somebody cover the hope up or 
help somebody go down the hole and get them or pull them out so 
somebody else can kill them, or go down the hole and kill them 
ourselves.  That really is the piece of this that we are 
directly involved in. 

 
Some of you have been here a couple of years ago, heard me 

ask the question what would we have done if we had known about 
9/11 five years earlier as an Air Force, as an Army, as a Navy, 
as a Marine Corps, as a Department of Defense?  What would we 
have done differently?  What would we have spent our money 
differently on?  How would we do that? 

 
The question right now is, what are we going to do to 

sustain the security of the United States as we work with 
emerging threats that General North is talking about, while not 
allowing a guy to end up in Times Square with a homemade bomb?  
That’s the full spectrum of what the American people expect of 
us and we need to build an Air Force that can answer those 
requirements across the board. 

 
It doesn’t take a lot of money in certain places, but it 

takes some.  We’ve got to invest in the ISR, the cyber, and 
things like that.  And we’ve got to count on the people we have 
to creatively employ this stuff. 

 
Earlier you heard comments about Gorgon Stare.  We haven’t 

figured out how we’re going to use that yet, but there are some 
young people out there that are going to astound us with what 
they figure out they can do with that.  
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As we look at our way ahead we tend to take good enough and 
make it better.  We’re about to start delivering our C-130s.  
We’re about half way through the V-22 program.  Those two 
platforms are going to remarkably alter our ability to do what 
we do with aircraft that are not in their 40s, so we are 
extremely pleased with each of them and the potential that they 
present to us.   

 
But the idea of carrying a small team deep in politically 

sensitive or denied territory in which a latest generation IADS 
exists is still beyond our reach.  So the question is, if we 
have to do that what should we be looking at?  So there may be a 
latest generation technology concept that we would want to 
explore in Special Operations, probably in small, maybe hand-
built numbers, but the ability to put guys deep and get them out 
is something we will have to be able to do. 

 
Things we don’t know is if you land that thing in the dirt 

and reverse thrust on it is it now highly visible?  Those are 
things we don’t even know the answers to.  But it’s certainly 
within the technical realm of us to discover and figure out. 

 
In the meantime we’re going for the easy 85 percent.  That 

is most of the places we need to go we’ve got stuff that will do 
that very well.  It’s in production.  People have talked about 
future budget crises and down-turning investments.  We want to 
be the programs that are on time, on target, adding content, and 
the ones that people don’t want to mess with when they go 
looking for money.  This is too good to dork up. I think we will 
expect continued success. 

 
That’s all I’ve got, Dr. Grant.  Thank you. 
 
[Applause]. 
 
Dr. Grant:  Thank you, General Wurster.  There’s always a 

headline when General Wurster speaks. 
 
General Welsh? 
 
General Welsh:  Thank you, ma’am.  And good morning 

everybody.  It’s great to see you.   
 
It’s always fun to listen to Donny talk about crawling down 

holes and killing snakes.  My contested battlespace, despite 
what you think is not the distance or the time between the 
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second course and the thirteenth course at the NATO dinners.  
[Laughter].  Although it’s a tough time.  I found out last week 
in my first major NATO event that I’m weak.  I’m painfully weak.  
I need to go back into training. 

 
Can I get the first slide, please?  
 
Thank you so much for letting me be here, Dr. Grant.  I 

want to just make an observation here for a couple of seconds 
and try and throw something into your thought process as we get 
into this discussion, hopefully, that just starts today about 
contested battlespace. 

 
When I first saw this picture three thoughts immediately 

came into my head.  The first one was God bless the United 
States Army and the United States Marine Corps and the leaders 
who are able to make them successful on the battlefield dealing 
with conditions like this.  The second thought was that I 
clearly chose the right service.  [Laughter].  My third thought 
-- slide please -- was that that may be the best advertising 
picture for the United States Air Force and U.S. air power that 
I’ve ever seen.  Because this is what air dominance looks like 
to a soldier or a marine. 

 
The fact that no deployed U.S. ground force has been 

attacked from the air since 1953 has been pretty widely 
discussed, mostly by us.  But air dominance doesn’t just mean 
freedom from attack. 

 
Slide. 
 
It also means freedom to attack.  I suspect every pilot in 

the room when this picture came up said, what a target.  Can you 
imagine our enemies moving to the fight or from the battlefield 
like this?  Actually, I can.  But they’d look like this -- 
slide.  Or this -- slide. 

 
Our ability to establish air dominance has been so powerful 

that it’s created expectations that are going to be difficult to 
back away from. 

 
Slide please. 
 
For example, there’s now an expectation that before these 

great young warriors head around this corner they’ll know what’s 
out there.  They’ll know what’s two blocks down the road and 
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they’ll know what’s over the next hill because remotely piloted 
aircraft and responsive ISR platforms and Donny’s combat 
controllers and supporting fighters and bombers with targeting 
pods have created that expectation. 

 
Next slide, please. 
 
As we start this discussion remember that freedom from 

attack, freedom to attack, and multi-dimensional air support on 
the battlefield are all by-products of air dominance.  Over the 
past 20 to 25 years these three things have very subtly but very 
surely shaped the way our ground forces fight. 

 
The joint fight that many of you envisioned 25 to 30 year 

ago and then worked so hard to create is a reality today.  The 
capabilities our services bring to the battlespace are 
completely interdependent. 

 
As we discuss and debate the capabilities required in 

tomorrow’s contested battlespace, air and ground, to include the 
specific characteristics and quantities of the weapon systems 
that are going to operate there, I believe it’s important to 
keep in mind that if the United States Air Force cannot produce 
the air dominance that our joint force commanders have come to 
expect, then the way that U.S. forces conduct combat operations 
on the ground will have to change. 

 
Everything’s connected.  This isn’t just an Air Force 

discussion, and we can’t let it be one. 
 
Next slide, please. 
 
Our airspace is growing.  Another topic that won’t be just 

an Air Force discussion is European missile defense.  In 
September of 2009 President Obama announced that the U.S. was 
going to shift from a ground-based mid-course defense system in 
Europe and pursue a phased adaptive approach.  Meaning phased 
implementation and adaptive to the emerging threat.  About a 
year ago, in February 2010, DoD’s Ballistic Missile Defense 
Review included some policy guidance received from the 
President.  You can see the quotes on the slide.  Subsequently, 
this past November at the Lisbon Summit NATO made the decision 
to develop a territorial missile defense capability and they 
also did that last thing on the slide.  They adopted the 
President’s European phased adaptive approach as the U.S. 
national contribution to the effort. 
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Next slide, please. 
 
This slide just gives you a quick over view of what EPA 

means in real terms.  You can see the timeline for phasing 
across the top.  The first block below each phase is kind of the 
general description of the focus areas for that phase.  And 
below that are the type of capabilities and concepts that will 
be incorporated into each phase.  Those aren’t unviable 
commitments to the systems that are still in development.  It’s 
just there to give you an idea of what people are thinking at 
this time, and it’s certainly not all inclusive. 

 
Slide, please. 
 
What I’d like to mention to you before stopping here is 

that for NATO to achieve its missile defense goals I believe 
there are some clear keys to success.  First, while there are 
some people who understand the pieces of missile defense very 
very well, there are very few people who understand all the 
pieces of it very well. 

 
Understanding the basic concept of operations, whether you 

are a military leader or a civilian leader, is going to be 
critical.  You need to understand the timelines in which we’ll 
have to make operational decisions, and the absolute necessity 
of a single execution authority will be one of the keys to 
success.  That level of understanding will also allow NATO 
Ministers to set realistic expectations for their military 
leaders because right now they aren’t doing that.  They just 
haven’t started.  It will also allow military leaders to have 
clear, unambiguous communication with their defense ministers, 
which is going to be absolutely critical for the policy 
decisions that are needed to make the implementation of this 
concept work. 

 
Two simple examples.  That two word phrase there, data 

sharing, sounds pretty simple.  But I think we all know that the 
work required to bring multiple nations to agreement on the 
policy decisions behind that phrase is going to be painstaking 
work and will have a number of ups and downs. 

 
The second example is national caveats and restrictions.  

The NATO air policing mission that’s been going on so 
successfully for so many years is still impacted every day by 
these caveats and restrictions.  And having countries come 
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together to understand that the timelines involved in missile 
defense execution will not allow countries to make their own 
independent judgments between the time a launch is detected and 
the engagement is completed is going to be a tough road.  But we 
have to go there and we have to go there soon if this is going 
to be successful. 

 
Finally, since I mentioned air policing, let me tell you 

that in my opinion the common understanding of that mission 
across NATO, the success of the NATO integrated air defense 
system that’s the foundation of that mission, and the competence 
of the NATO airmen who execute the mission make it very clear to 
me that missile defense cannot be a stand-alone mission in NATO.  
It has to be part of an integrated air and missile defense 
architecture, and that’s what we’re driving toward. 

 
Thanks for the opportunity to make those few comments, and 

I’ll turn the mike back over to Dr. Grant. 
 
[Applause]. 
 
Dr. Grant:  Thanks to all three of you, and this is great 

because we have a good block of time for questions.  Please feel 
free to bring up questions from the floor.  I’m going to take 
the moderator’s prerogative and ask the first question for 
General Welsh and General North, and it’s about missile defense. 

 
In your respective theaters, what more does the Air Force 

need to do to help lead in integrating missile defense and 
command and control with coalition and joint forces? 

 
General Welsh:  In Europe the Air Force clearly, at least 

initially, is going to have the lead.  The U.S. Air Force is 
going to have to set the pace, define the problem, and help 
explain the parameters, the capabilities, the limitations and 
the shortfalls of the sensors, the command and control system, 
and the weapon systems we have to do the terminal engagements.  
I don’t think any of the other countries in NATO have that 
expertise.  I think they’re looking to the U.S. to provide that 
leadership and I think we have the people in place to do just 
that. 

 
General North:  That is truly a great question.  Not only 

from my previous background in the Middle East, but certainly 
now as the theater JFAC in the Pacific -- how you look at the 
capability where our strategic adversaries make ballistic 

 
Professional Word Processing & Transcribing 

801-556-7255 
 



Contested Air Battlespace  13 
 

missiles faster than we make anything in our business.   
 
So the issue is, we know that if it comes to conflict that 

many nations will use ballistic missiles as not only a terror 
weapon but as a conventional impact weapon to attempt to over-
match, if you will, our ability to knock them down.  So this 
gets to the command and control in our process for warning from 
space with our initial warning, and then the capability to 
precisely pinpoint the area of impact so that we cannot put, and 
let’s use the Korean scenario of years ago when our Vice chief 
and I had the opportunity, as did General Welsh, to command at 
Kunsan.  When we did it we were forced with putting the entire 
peninsula into what we called black because we knew missiles 
were coming inbound but we did not know where they would impact.  
So we would stop all operations and hunker down, much like those 
soldiers in a foxhole, awaiting impact and then to go out and 
explore where they hit so we could look at how we decontaminate. 

 
Today we’ve got the capability from near launch to be able 

to pinpoint with near precision so that we can take an air base 
and be able to continue to operate in one portion of a base 
while we know another portion may have been hit.  So that long 
range capability is important. 

 
Our ability to then take the data that we’ve got from 

national sources down into our AOCs at our command structure and 
then promulgate that into our allies’ command structures is very 
important.  Then clearly, the integration that we’ve got from 
our ground base launchers, both at Vandenberg and at Fort 
Greeley if our nation comes under attack.  Then our intermediate 
ranges with our Aegis warning, SM-3s, and then tying into the 
Aegis warning systems of our other nations involved in 
coalitions.  Then being able to integrate short range Patriot at 
points of impact to precisely target the incoming rounds against 
where we know they are going to impact.  Then be able to missile 
manage, if you will, that capability is very important. 

 
We exercise this a lot.  It is very very important from a 

double ADC’s perspective in the integration.  This is why we’ve 
got our Army counterparts in our AOCs and we work between the 
Army, the Navy, the Air Force in exercises both at unit level 
and then large theater force exercises to make sure that the 
command and control crosses into the other nations that have got 
the same capability we’ve got.  Very important.  Great question. 

 
Dr. Grant:  Thank you. 
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Several questions want to know, from both General Welsh and 

General North, how you will deal with advanced fighters, PAK-FA 
and J-20, and following onto that, how will you handle these 
emerging threats with the current F-22 force structure and 
considering the slow-down in F-35, and do you need a longer 
range air-to-air missile? 

 
General Welsh, do you want to tackle that subject first? 
 
General Welsh: There’s no way to win on this answer.  

[Laughter].  
 
I really think it’s a great question because there is no 

answer that’s realistic.  Yes, we should deal with all those 
things.  The reality is, I’m not sure we can. 

 
We have to make sure we understand the real threat.  I 

don’t know what the actual capability of either of those new 
stealth platforms rolled out by either Russia or China is.  
Obviously they’re moving in the right direction by rolling 
something out.  It took us a long time to get from roll-out to 
where we are today, so I suspect it will take them at least that 
long, if not longer.  I know people can say that’s a dangerous 
assumption, but you have to make assumptions when you’re 
prioritizing resources. 

 
I think the long-range missile is something we do need to 

worry about and we need to acquire.  I believe we have to make 
sure the radars we put on whatever fighters we’re flying are 
capable of operating in today’s environment and surviving and 
killing in today’s environment. 

 
I think the force structure mix we have in the future is 

going to have to be based on the realities of today.  I think we 
need fifth generation capability.  I don’t think we can afford 
on 100 percent of our fleet to be fifth generation in the near 
term.   

 
So doing all those things is going to be very very 

difficult and I think prioritizing them is going to be the 
trick.  The driving force shouldn’t be the European theater.  
I’ll leave it that way.  I believe the Pacific theater ought to 
drive the prioritization for the investment. 

 
General North:  I think the easy way to win is prevent an 
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enemy from being allowed to take off.  You can write a thesis on 
that.  First of all, none of us ever want to go into conflict.  
So preventing an enemy from taking off means the enemy doesn’t 
have a reason to take off, which means our political strategy 
has prevented conflict. 

 
If we get to conflict then the easiest way to stop an enemy 

from being a viable force is don’t allow them to take off.  
Don’t allow them to sail out.  Exhibit, if you will, anti-access 
from our end like we’ve been capable of doing in the past. 

 
If they take off, though, they’re going to face the most 

formidable threat that they will ever face.  Those who have been 
to this a couple of times remember two symposiums ago I said the 
most feared word an enemy pilot will ever get is “cleared for 
takeoff” if they have to face our forces in the air, both fourth 
and fifth generation. 

 
If they do get airborne and they come against us, there are 

several things that are very important.  One is our ability to 
have communication between our strategic and operational assets 
down to our tactical platforms.  So that gets into 24th Air 
Force’s regime and it gets into our global regime to have a link 
that enables us to be able to pass data appropriately within all 
of our systems so that our tactical aviators and our C2 systems 
have got a very clear picture of who is friend and who is foe. 

 
Then as theater commanders we’ve got to have the right 

capability to have the rules of engagement so simple and clear 
that anyone in the kill chain knows exactly when and where and 
what they are authorized to do such that we can very rapidly 
clean up the air picture and then allow either surface or naval 
surface combatants to do their job as we do this in integration. 

 
As General Welsh said and as we all know, we’re not going 

to be able to outnumber people any more.  Not just the United 
States, but our allies.  Because our air forces are very 
expensive, so we’ve got to ensure that what we’ve got works all 
the time. 

 
I’m very concerned about the numbers that we’ve got because 

the enemy is making missiles faster than we make anything.  So 
if you are going to be outnumbered, you’ve got to have the 
technology, the rules of engagement and the capability to 
counter the rapid growth.  I talked about China’s growth.  There 
are other nations that are growing just as fast.  So it’s very 
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important that the numbers we’ve got, we can maintain them.  As 
General Fraser said, we can modernize them.  Particularly in our 
F-22 fleet.  Small numbers there, all of you know we just lost 
an F-22 a couple of months ago.  So when you’ve got a national 
treasure and you lose one, and you lost that aviator involved in 
the platform, that really hurts.  So we’ve got to ensure that we 
can train and we can do our business properly and we can 
maintain the scarce numbers that we’ve got in our fifth 
generation capability. 

 
Then we’ve got to be able to do this in concert with our 

allies.  I just came from Anderson Air Force Base in Guam where 
we have just kicked off Cope North which is a bilateral event 
between us and the Japanese where we are working together both 
in command and control, in integration, at the planning levels, 
and then certainly in the execution levels between our U.S. Air 
Force, our Navy, and the JASDEF in this case.  So throughout the 
world our ability to exercise in a bilateral or multilateral 
environment remains very very important. 

 
Frankly, General Wurster would tell you this if he could, 

our ability to do that in small numbers or larger numbers is 
very important.  Certainly our air commandos do some tremendous 
work behind the scenes that would allow us to perhaps not get to 
number one, which is maybe never having to fight. 

 
Look at Donny smiling, folks.  [Laughter].   
 
Dr. Grant:  My next question will be for him.  I have a 

stack of questions on air/sea battle including a very 
interesting one on what the role of the land component will be.  
But given time I want to move over and ask General Wurster, how 
do you see the role of the CV-22 in contested battlespace?  And 
how’s the wear and tear on your AC-130s? 

 
Lt. Gen. Wurster:  The V-22 is probably our most 

sophisticated platform.  As we go through the transition we’re 
having in AFSOC we’re taking down a number of our terrain 
following, jamming capable platforms and replacing them with CV-
22s and hopefully eventually Combat Talon 3.  But the CV-22 is 
performing well.  We have 16 of them that are delivered.  The 
people that fly them love them, the customers that ride on them 
love them.  They go twice as far as our helicopters could 
without refueling, which means you don’t have to push a tanker 
into a lot of places.  They carry more troops than a PAVLO 
would.  And in the environments in which they are suited to 
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operate, they really do perform extremely well. 
 
Probably the most difficult environment for any vertical 

lift platform is Afghanistan.  The altitudes are extremely high, 
the dirt there is new dirt.  It’s angular, it’s sharp, it’s 
corrosive to compressor blades, it glazes on power turbines.  
You just couldn’t find a worse place to want to fly either a 
helicopter or any sort of airplane that you’re operating in the 
dirt with. 

 
But we are going through those lessons with the Marine 

Corps and the Naval Program Office and the producer of the CV-
22, working in the direction of higher time on wing, which is 
important to us.  But I see a brilliant future for the CV-22. 

 
We’ve got a force of 50 that are coming on.  Most of what 

AFSOC is going through right now is a recapitalization, pretty 
much tail for tail of our previous lift platforms.  We had ten 
PAVOCs and 41 PAVLOs and we’re getting 50 CV-22.  We’re 
replacing 37 ENP tanker capable aircraft with 37 J tanker 
capable aircraft.   

 
But in the meantime Special Operations Forces has grown 

remarkably.  AFSOC has grown in other areas.  Small aircraft, 
ISR, PED, places like that.  But in terms of our basic 
warfighting capabilities, we’re going to be recapitalized and 
modernized, a same size version or ourselves. 

 
In the mean time we’ve grown a battalion in every of the 

five Special Forces Groups.  We’ve added a battalion equivalent 
of Rangers.  We’ve added a 2500 person Marine component.  We’ve 
grown the SEALs to 44 platoons.  There’s a lot of growth in 
AFSOC in terms of the customers.  In the 20 years I’ve been 
doing this, I’ve never heard any of them come up to me in the 
past and say you know, I’ve just got too much air. 

 
With that force growth, and once we are no longer 

concentrated as we largely are in Southwest Asia right now, and 
those forces begin to hunt snakes around the world with their 
partners, as they build relationships as only the Green Berets 
can do, the question for us is will we have the right amount of 
air and the right amount postured in the right places? 

 
We’re working towards theater bed-downs in EUCOM and PACOM 

for V-22s.  There’s a part of me that one day would like a 
larger force structure to answer some of that unsatisfied lift 
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requirement. 
 
Our AC-130 -- 
 
Dr. Grant:  I’ve just been tapped on the shoulder, I think 

for an interesting reason which is that I think Mike Dunn has 
something to present to you. 

 
General Dunn:  As the MC of the MC --  
 
Lt. Gen. Wurster:  Wait a minute, sir.  I’ve got to go 

home.  Those gunship people are going to kill me if I don’t talk 
about their gunship.   

 
The gunships.  We’ve got 16 in the program to replace the 

eight Specters which flew in Southeast Asia, and that’s going to 
be a big thing for us.  The first ones in the 12 marks.  But the 
gunship community is strong.  It is relatively small.  They have 
killed thousands of our enemies.  They’re doing good and they’re 
excited about their future.  

 
Thank you. 
 
Dr. Grant:  Thank you, panel.  Over to you, General Dunn. 
 
General Dunn:  Thank you, Dr. Grant.  I do want to take 

this opportunity.  As many of you may know, General Wurster is 
retiring.  He’s had one of the toughest and most unsung jobs in 
the global war on terrorism.  He spent the last five years at 
AFSOC, first as the Vice Commander and now as the Commander.   

 
We have a special gift for him.  Those of you that know me 

know that I don’t like to hand out plaques because you get your 
wall peppered with them and they’re all full.  I usually like to 
give books.  So what I have for General Wurster is a National 
Geographic Magazine.  You ask, what are you doing with a 
National Geographic Magazine?  This one is a special one.  It 
came out in August of 1944.  The lead article in it is “The 
Aerial Invasion of Burma”.  It has 20 illustrations in it.  It 
was written by General H. H. Hap Arnold.  

 
In the article General Arnold mentions that Ord Wingate had 

conducted operations behind enemy lines, and he had to leave his 
wounded and his sick behind.  He asked General Arnold to help 
him with that.  He wanted to put a really sizeable force behind 
enemy lines.  General Arnold writes that, “We promised we would 
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do that and more.  We visualized an air commando force, the 
first in military history.” 

 
The article goes on, and like I said, there are 20 

illustrations.  One of the illustrations is of one of the co-
commanders of this air commando force, now Major General 
(Retired) John Allison.  On his picture, General Allison 
autographed this for General Wurster, and he asked me to tell 
General Wurster, “Thanks, from one air commando to another.” 

 
[Applause]. 
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